MINUTES CITY OF FALLON 55 West Williams Avenue Fallon, Nevada April 5, 2022

The Honorable City Council met in a regularly scheduled Council meeting on the above date in the Council Chambers, 55 West Williams Avenue, Fallon, Nevada.

Present:

Mayor Ken Tedford
Councilman James Richardson
Councilwoman Kelly Frost
Councilwoman Karla Kent
Chief of Staff Bob Erickson
City Attorney Mike Mackedon
Deputy City Attorney Trent deBraga
Public Works Director Brian Byrd
Deputy Public Works Director Ryan Swirczek
Captain Kris Alexander
City Clerk Sean Richardson
Deputy City Clerk Elsie Lee
Deputy City Clerk Michael O'Neill
City Engineer Derek Zimney

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Tedford at 9:00 a.m.

Mayor Tedford led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Tedford inquired if the agenda had been posted in compliance with NRS requirements.

Deputy City Clerk Elsie Lee advised that the agenda was posted in compliance with the NRS requirements.

Public Comments

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments. He noted that comments are to be general in nature, not relative to any agenda items. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this item until the matter has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action will be taken.

Mr. Geoff Nell of 261 Serpa Place greeted the mayor and said it was good to see him back. I think things went well in your venture. I would like to begin by saying greetings and open up with the Word of God and read what I read last City Council meeting, Proverbs chapter 8:32-36. It is regarding wisdom. Use God's Word in your decision making. Now therefore listen to me, my children. For blessed are you who keep my ways. Hear instruction and be wise and do not disdain it. Blessed is the man who listens to me, watching daily at my

gates, reading at the posts of my doors. For whoever finds me, finds life, and obtains favor from the Lord. But he who sins against me, wrongs his own soul. All those who hate love death. I believe in morals, Gods morals, like the Ten Commandments. Thou shalt not steal, thou shalt not commit adultery, thou shalt not bear false witness, simplified, do not tell a lie. We are lacking that in this state, this City, this County, and the federal government because they push God out. It is really incredible. I have a card with a case number, and when I finally came to the decision, I have to bring it forward. I don't think I am allowed to talk about it because it's under investigation. I am really peeved of the sexualizing of our children. I was preaching on Wednesday of last week, preaching in front of the Pawn Brokers, next to the old Dairy Oueen. And I had two children, two girls, looked to me by the height and age, were either in the 5th or 6th grade. They heckled me and they walked away and came back with a tall girl and a shorter girl. Do you know what they ended up doing? I think they are lesbians. The tall one grabbed the head of that girl and gave her a deep throat smooch. Morals. The sexualizing of our children. It's gone over the top, Council, Mayor. It is sad. Now I went there, and I used my 1st amendment right on Friday, 'cause I know the Pinwheel for Prevention against child abuse is happening, 'cause I gave a phone call to them in Chicago, IL, which I lived in the Chicago area and I know how wicked it is, immoral, like California, Illinois, New York. They are perverting our children everywhere. And I asked them the question, do they believe that the LBGTQ is considered child abuse. They couldn't give an answer because the publicist is rehiring somebody, but they couldn't answer, and they couldn't give a simple yes or no answer. The activity in our city is absolutely immoral to this taste. We have Satanists, Wickens, we have parents that say their children are gay. Let them stay that way. I have a booked called, The Angels Hazards and the Psychological Hazards of the LGBTQ. It hurts mankind, it is depopulation. It's all political and it's all by design and it is here. Where is the government to control the chaos? Where is the, teach the young that don't believe in a lie? Because social media promotes the TikTok, this and that, they promote it, it's a lie. Before I close, there was a You-tube video, that is from the gay choir in San Francisco. One of the lyrics says, "I'm coming for your children." We need to wake up. You care about their children and the next generation being perverted by this, it's a total lie, it's a hazard, and it kills slowly and quickly kills! This government needs to wake up and think about morals instead of concrete and asphalt!

There were no further public comments.

Approval of Warrants

- A) Accounts Payable
- B) Payroll
- C) Customer Deposit

Councilwoman Kent motioned to approve the accounts payable, payroll and customer deposit warrants; seconded by Councilwoman Frost and approved with a 3-0 vote by the Fallon City Council.

Consideration and possible approval of an application by Kamran Bashir for a retail liquor license for KHM Stores Inc., dba BA Food & Liquor to be located at 1660 West Williams Avenue. (For possible action)

made application for a retail liquor license for KHM Stores Inc., dba BA Food & Liquor to be located at 1660 West Williams Avenue. A retail liquor license is a privileged license that allows the licensee to sell alcoholic beverages from a fixed and definite place of business for consumption off of the premises only. The application has been reviewed by Police Chief Kris Alexander, Deputy City Clerk Elsie Lee, City Engineer Derek Zimney, and Deputy City Attorney Trent deBraga and has been recommended for approval.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments.

Mr. Geoff Nell of 261 Serpa Place quoted 1 Corinthians 6:9 saying, drunkards will not inherit the kingdom of God. I hope this individual, this owner, expresses to control the environment and to make decisive decisions of what they are going to sell. You know, we don't need any more liquor, this town is wet. But once you make the decisions, is this really worth it? I encourage entrepreneurship (inaudible) But when it comes to morality of our area, we've got drunkards, psychos, and all kinds of stuff. I will say, go for it! But knowing that these standards, with a personal conversation, you will really think and make correct decisions. Thank you.

No further public comments were noted.

Mayor Tedford said that it should be noted for the Council that all these individuals sit down with the Police Chief and have discussion about the conduct within their premises and if that conduct is excessive, they are to contact the Police Department. Then, if there is as repetitive nature of their excessiveness, then not only does the Police Department take action, then it comes back to us for further action.

Councilwoman Kent asked for clarification that this would be a name change.

Deputy City Clerk Elsie Lee said that is for ownership and name change but it is an existing establishment.

Councilwoman Kent motioned to approve the application by Kamran Bashir for a retail liquor license for KHM Stores Inc., dba BA Food & Liquor to be located at 1660 West Williams Avenue; seconded by Councilman Richardson and approved with a 3-0 vote by the Council.

Consideration and possible approval of an application by Johan Luis-Vera Resendiz for a drinking establishment liquor license for Vaqueros Sports Bar and Cantina to be located at 2155 W. Williams Avenue. (For possible action)

Deputy City Clerk Elsie Lee stated that Johan Luis-Vera Resendiz, owner of Vaqueros Sports Bar Cantina, has made application for a drinking establishment liquor license for Vaqueros Sports Bar Cantina, to be located at 2155 W. Williams Ave. A drinking establishment liquor license is a privileged license that allows the licensee to sell or provide alcoholic beverages from a fixed and definite place of business for consumption upon the premises only. The application has been reviewed by Police Chief Kris Alexander, Deputy City Clerk Elsie Lee, City Engineer Derek Zimney, and Deputy City Attorney Trent deBraga and has been recommended for approval.

Councilwoman Kent asked if there was going to be food served or if it would be just the Cantina.

Johan Luis-Vera Resendiz said that there will be appetizers and a food truck that will be in the parking lot.

Councilwoman Kent asked what the hours of operation would be.

Johan Luis-Vera Resendiz said that during the week, from 1:00 p.m. until closing at 10:00 p.m. Weekend hours, we would close around 1:00 a.m. or 2 a.m.

Councilwoman Kent asked if they have experience in this industry.

Johan Luis-Vera Resendiz said yes, they do.

Councilwoman Kent asked where that experience was.

Johan Luis-Vera Resendiz said that his uncle used to have a bar in Reno.

Mayor Tedford asked Derek to come forward.

City Engineer Derek Zimney said that Johan and his food will consist of a snack bar, prepared. He had considered a kitchen, but he was unable to provide the appropriate grease interceptor and an appropriate facility for that. This space is right in between Mendoza's and Game Stop, in the corner, and it is deceptively large. Johan is in the process of preparing plans for a remodel. The map that I have prepared gives an idea of the space and a projective of what it will look like when it is done. Mitch Young, at the Fire Department, went down there and gave an idea of what he thought the occupancy will be once the space is completed. Upon doing a business license, we will give an official occupancy level on that at that time. I am expecting plans from Johan any day now.

Mayor Tedford asked for clarification that today, we are just approving the liquor license for the bar.

City Engineer Derek Zimney said correct. He clarified that the business license will come after the remodel and all the inspections and safety things, and precautions are taken care of.

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments.

Mr. Geoff Nell of 261 Serpa Place said that in the big cities, north of Sacramento, there was a shooting outside of a bar. Drinking, gangs, and so forth. It could happen here, 'cause things are really, really getting out of hand, really out of hand. You don't think that some of that won't come here? It more likely will. With the moral standards, there is so much debauchery. I talked with this young man; I encourage entrepreneurship. I want to express; I hope he does control his environment. It really does. The sport fans, they go nuts. And they celebrate their teams, and they cause havoc and actually, rob stores and use it as an excuse. So, you do that, go for it, give him his license.

No further comments were noted.

Councilman Richardson motioned to approve the application by Johan Luis-Vera Resendiz for a drinking establishment liquor license for Vaqueros Sorts Bar and Cantina to be located at 2155 W. Williams Avenue; seconded by Councilwoman Frost and approved with a 3-0 vote by the Fallon City Council.

Consideration and possible approval of an application by Lindsey Christoph for a retail liquor license and a drinking establishment liquor license for Bottle and Brie to be located at 65 South Maine Street, Suite A. (For possible action)

Deputy City Clerk Elsie Lee stated that Lindsey Christoph, owner of Bottle and Brie, has made application for a retail liquor license and a drinking establishment liquor license for Bottle and Brie to be located at 65 South Maine Street, Suite A. A retail liquor license is a privileged license that allows the licensee to sell alcoholic beverages from a fixed and definite place of business for consumption off of the premises only and a drinking establishment liquor license is a privileged license that allows the licensee to sell alcoholic beverages from a fixed and definite place of business for consumption upon the premises only. The application has been reviewed by Police Chief Kris Alexander, Deputy City Clerk Elsie Lee, City Engineer Derek Zimney, and Deputy City Attorney Trent deBraga and has been recommended for approval.

Councilwoman Frost asked Lindsey Christoph if her business model was a tasting room and things like that.

Lyndsey Christoph said that they will primarily be retail, but we will have five (5) or six (6) wines available for tasting, but primarily, it will be a retail store.

Mayor inquired if there were any public comments.

Mr. Geoff Nell said that he knows that they are getting tired of him. But God is not being heard in the city. I quoted 1 Corinthians, I can look at it right here and read 'em all off to you. But people who believe in the Lord Jesus Christ, want to entice people to behave in a certain way that's not godly at all. The risks, the chance become drunkard because alcohol makes people stumble. I am shocked by someone's unsound doctrine that is going to allow to run a business like this and say it's okay. It is aiding and abetting our culture and society. Instead of looking at God for help and direction, NO, they have to have an establishment to get drunk! Or at least get someway intoxicated. Because people are so full of fear, people living in poverty, and they wallow their sorrows in liquor. You are no longer my representative, Ms. Kelly Frost. You are Mr. Richardson. My answer to you do not authorize this.

No further comments were noted.

Councilwoman Frost motioned to approve the application by Lindsey Christoph for a retail liquor license and a drinking establishment liquor license for Bottle and Brie to be located at 65 South Maine Street, Suite A; seconded by Councilman Richardson and the motion passed with a 3-0 vote by the Fallon City Council. Mayor Tedford said good luck to Lindsey and if you have any problems, please call Fallon PD.

Public Comments

Mayor Tedford inquired if there were any public comments. He noted that comments are to be general in nature, not relative to any agenda items. No action may be taken on a matter raised under this item until the matter has been specifically included on an agenda as an item upon which action will be taken.

Mr. Geoff Nell of 261 Serpa place said he feels the burn coming up and down. Oh, wow! what a day to be alive. I will tell you, I just recently learned, and I experienced. You know what I found out when I had this experience with these two girls doing the sexual thing, they have no clue what they are doing. It is like a fad! I called almost every single pastor, every church. I got hold of one and he made an excuse. These churches do not care about the children. They will defend their children in the building but not defend them when they go to the government schools. God has been watered down, weak, and pathetic, only function this way but don't balance the whole Word of God. It's sad that the Word of God is being enclosed inside of a (inaudible) and only participate in a certain way. I am not saying it's wrong, but so one-sided. I go to the school boards, commission meetings, I am trying to stop the drag queen story from coming here and get ejected. I go preach over there at Millennium Park, you know, and maybe you thought I was disruptive, but gosh! The sexualizing of our children, I see it! I see it! And the pastors don't care, they care more about their follow one three C. They care about running a business. They water down the Word of God, but they do not educate. And to bring solid food to find the difference between good and evil, because people in them churches, I am them, at a certain church, I get a deer in the headlight look. Because people in those churches are not being trained and discipled properly against spiritual warfare. I am very passionate. I hate it when lukewarm believers come over to me and say, Geoff, you're doing it wrong. By Gosh! You see what is going on? People cannot discern the difference between good and evil because solid food is not being preached in these buildings. Not one iota. One church says God wants you to feel good!! God is Love! They put it out of

context. But 1 John 4:8, and they get manipulated by political politics and ideology. And look where we are today! All these pastors, I could name them all, but I do it for, well, you find out. They need to wake up. Every failed Jesus Christ, then people are going to face the second death, but no, they want to hurt people's feelings. People that walk behind my back and spread rumors and tell the pastors that I am saying it wrong. Repent and believe and trust in the Lord Jesus Christ. But no! They sexualize our children in government schools. The government said that it's we the people! We should stand up to it and the pastors should lead and to defend the children from the harmful, sexual perversion of the LGBTQ. In closing, repent, City of Fallon. I'm going to the City Council tomorrow and I get three minutes. What I saw on Friday, is the mindset of this government. It's sick! And you all need a physician!

No further comments were noted.

Council and Staff Reports

Executive Session

Mayor Tedford tabled the executive session, as it was not needed at this time.

Adjournment

There being no further business to come before the Council, Mayor Tedford adjourned the meeting at 9:24 a.m.

Attest:

Sean C. Richardson, City Clerk-Treasurer